




July 15, 2009

Mr. Dayne Barron

Field Manager

Eagle Lake Field Office

2950 Riverside Drive

Susanville, California 96130

RE: Observation Allotment

Dear Mr. Barron:

The Commission for the Preservation of Wild Horses has reviewed the Proposed Grazing Decision, Environmental Assessment and Land Health Evaluation for the Observation Allotment.  Nevada shares the Twin Peaks Wild Horse Herd and has concerns for the immediate and future welfare of this herd.

We were unable to determine when and how the appropriate management levels for wild horses and burros were determined since the Cal-Nev Management Framework Plan in 1983.  Since the original land use plan required the determination of AMLs through rangeland monitoring studies and assessments, we can only assume the AMLs were determined in the 1998 Grazing Decisions.  Given the limited data at the time and over 10 years of additional data should currently be available,  we find the AMLs outdated and not validated in these documents.
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We are encouraged that California BLM has sufficient funds for the proposed gather in 2010, but, as we all know that is subject to many other factors such as emergencies and drought west wide.  This is no guarantee there will be a scheduled gather in 2010 to an outdated AML.  We are disappointed that these assessments excused the decision from assessing its data to validate the previous AMLs or adjustment as necessary.  
If current wild horse numbers exceed twice the previous AML, and monitoring data does not trigger immediate management actions to stop damage to riparian habitats not meeting Rangeland Standards, we find the proposed decision inadequate. While proposed range improvements to protect riparian habitat have been carried forward since the 1998 Grazing Decision, we fail to see forthcoming funding and planning to provide immediate resource relief, as required by regulation.
Specific to the BLM’s concerns for riparian habitats, the Northeastern California and Northwestern Nevada Resource Advisory Councils completed Standards and Guidelines for the Eagle Lake Field Office years prior to the Eagle Lake Field Office Resource Management Plan 2008.  These Standards required BLM to amend its land use plan to include “Desired Plant Communities” and be implemented at the allotment management level decisions.  These land use plan elements were not included in the new RMP and now are absent in the documents under review.  Failure to accurately describe “a thriving natural ecological condition” or “properly functioning conditions” for our rangelands either at the land use plan level or resource activity plan level, compromises the regulations and the WH&B Act.
RAC Guidelines further carry meaningful measures under #16 that implement proper utilization limits on key forage species in riparian habitats.  Your documents stated that not all ripariains were monitored and a subjective opinion found the “dominant causal factor” to be wild horses based upon numbers estimated at twice the outdated AML .  Neither of these two shortcomings of monitoring and assessment can justify the issuance of a 10 year Grazing Permit without due consideration to the verification of the existing AML or re-calculation of an allotment carrying capacity for forage allocation to livestock, wild horses and burros.
Thank you for your consideration on these matters.

Sincerely,

Cathy Barcomb
Administrator

